NBIM’ answer

It was announced by the Norwegian government on 27 February 2022 that the Government Pension Fund Global will withdraw from Russia, and the fund’s investments in Russian companies are currently frozen. The fund’s exposure to Ukrainian companies is limited, constituting ~220 mNOK in 3 companies as of 31/12/2021 (Investments (nbim.no)). 
[bookmark: _GoBack]NBIM considers that ensuring respect for human rights is essential for good business practice and risk management. We have published an Expectation Document on Human Rights, which lays out our expectations of companies in this regard. We expect companies to follow international standards such as the OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises and the UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights. In line with these international standards, companies should conduct human rights due diligence based on the perspectives of those who may be negatively impacted. When companies operate in conflict-affected areas, they should conduct enhanced human rights due diligence to identify, prevent and mitigate heightened risks.
As part of our ongoing human rights due diligence of the portfolio, we review the portfolio with the aim to identify companies that could have a significant adverse impact on people, and to prioritise action to reduce the risk from owning such companies. This includes companies with operations or business relationships in conflict-affected areas.
We also have regular dialogue with investee companies to understand whether those that are exposed to risks have adequate policies and processes in place for preventing or mitigating potential and actual negative impacts. In 2021, we expanded our dialogue with companies with operations or business relationships in conflict-affected areas where we seek to better understand their risk exposure and management practices, and we use our leverage as an investor to encourage the companies to conduct enhanced due diligence. 
Further, the independent Council on Ethics is charged with making recommendations to Norges Bank on the observation and exclusion of companies in the fund’s portfolio in accordance with criteria in the Guidelines for observation and exclusion of companies from the fund. The criteria include situations where there is an unacceptable risk that a company contributes to or is responsible for serious violations of the rights of individuals in situations of war or conflict, or the sale of weapons to states engaged in armed conflict that use the weapons in ways that constitute serious and systematic violations of the international rules on the conduct of hostilities. 
More specifically, please see the following statements regarding the fund’s investments in Russian companies: 
28 February 2022 announcement The Government Pension Fund Global to exit Russia - regjeringen.no 
15 March 2022 letter: The Government Pension Fund Global's investments in Russia (nbim.no)

